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                                                 SUMMARY OF MINUTES

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

MUSKINGUM WATERSHED CONSERVANCY DISTRICT

Held at Kent State University Tuscarawas
November 18, 2022, 9:00 a.m.


A meeting of the Board of Directors of the Muskingum Watershed Conservancy District was held at Kent State University Tuscarawas, 330 University Drive NE, New Philadelphia, Ohio, on Friday, November 18, 2022, at 9:00 a.m., pursuant to notice duly given all Directors, and the general public in accordance with law.
1.  ROLL CALL


Directors present were:  James Gresh, Joanne Limbach, Gordon Maupin, and Robert Moorehead. Mr. Moorehead, President of the Board of Directors, presided. Ronald Dziedzicki was not in attendance. Ms. Limbach arrived at the meeting at 11:30am.

MWCD staff in attendance were Adria Bergeron, Julie Bickis, Mary Burley, Craig Butler, Jamie Carlisle, Hilary Celuch, James Crandall, Wendy Derr, Shane Hart, Scott Heller, Brad Janssen, Daniels Louwers, Michael Mahaffey, Ryan McCleaster, Jonathan Mizer, Jared Oakes, Boris Slogar, Matt Thomas, Jeff Yohe and Ethan Zucal. 



2.  INTRODUCTION OF VISITORS AND PUBLIC COMMENT


Also, in attendance for all or portions of this meeting were: Mike Caputo (Capitol Partners), Alexis Corder (Harrison News-Herald), Christopher Esker (Atwood Cottage Site Lessee), Terry Fercana (Environmental Design Group), Shelia Hurley (Muskingum Watershed Conservancy Foundation), Laurence and Rebecca Kendrick (Pleasant Hill Cottage Site Lessees), Scott Milburn (Scott Milburn, LLC), Elizabeth Schuster (Sustainable Economies Consulting, LLC), and Katie Sulau (Upland).
Mr. Caputo provided an oral presentation of the current political climate in Columbus. He explained how the political landscape in Columbus may affect some MWCD efforts in conservation and grant funding.

Mr. Esker addressed the Board regarding his concerns about the shoreline project work in the Atwood Pines area. Staff is to look into these concerns and follow-up with Mr. Esker.

Ms. Hurley provided a monthly up date to the Board about the Muskingum Watershed Conservancy Foundation. She noted that of particular focus currently is the Butch Heavilin Dog Park at Atwood. 

Mr. Kendrick addressed the Board regarding his desire to continue development on his cottage site. MWCD had passed a resolution to halter the development of vacant lots early this year. Mr. Kendrick felt that his project had begun before the resolution and that MWCD should allow him to continue to build. The Board acknowledged his concern. MWCD staff is expected to follow-up with Mr. Kendrick concerning this matter.
Mr. Milburn provided a brief oral presentation regarding his future partnering with MWCD. Mr. Milburn has specializes in crisis communication training and planning. He and his team will be developing a crisis communication plan for MWCD. His team will also help MWCD staff develop a plan to communicate their strategic plan to the public as well. 

Ms. Schuster presented to the Board the conservation strategic plan. She went over a five year conservation plan. Ms. Schuster has suggested that MWCD can be a regional leader in conservation, flood management, and water quality.

Ms. Sulau presented to the Board the district wide strategic plan. This plan has a 5- and 20-year vision. Ms. Sulau explained the strategic pillars and initiatives. She helped to explain that MWCD strives to be a nationally recognized leader in conservation, recreation, and flood management by the end of the 20-year vision.  
3.  APPROVAL OF MINUTES


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the minutes of the October 21, 2022, meeting of the Board of Directors were approved. 
4.  FINANCIAL 

Mr. Crandall presented the financial report for the ten-month period ending October 31, 2022. The total operating income is $32,102,036 compared to $12,136,900 in 2021. (Copy of Financial Report on file)
The operational revenue is $47,800,728 compared to $25,925,290 in 2021, or an 84% increase.

· Natural Resources and Land Management year to date revenue $4,203,981 (110% of budget)

· Water sales $652,107 year to date (1304% of budget).  These water sales support Utica shale operations throughout the District.

· Timber Harvesting $283,829 year to date (101% of budget). Pine and Pulpwood is $53,802 year to date (54% of budget).  Due to market conditions, several jobs have been pushed back into next year, this line item will not meet budget.

· Cottage sites $2,522,582 (95% of budget).  This is a 9% increase over the prior year, cottage site revenue will surpass budgeted amount in 2022.

· Agriculture revenue is $44,504 year to date, a slight increase over the prior year.  We have not begun receiving checks yet, however, prices are generally up.  Currently we are assuming a consistent yield, so this line item will likely exceed budget.

· Park Revenue is $10,405,227 YTD (95% of budget), a 3% increase over the prior year.  

· Vacation Cabins is $816,677 (96%% of budget) an increase of 1% over the prior year.

· Occupancy in the cabins is down 5% from the prior year.  

· Park Camping is $8,767,344 (95% of budget) an increase of 3% over the prior year.

· Occupancy for campsites is down 1% from the prior year.  

· Overall reservations made in 2022 are down 10% from the prior year.

· Marina Revenue is $3,177,266 (90% of budget), a 3% increase over the prior year.  

Operational expenses are $15,698,693 an increase of 14% over the prior year and 80% of the budget.  Expenses are elevated in all operational areas, all within the approved budget.  In addition, operational equipment year to date expense is $738,209 and is up 45% over the prior year.  We have purchased a crane truck, upgraded security cameras in the parks, purchased an additional rescue boat and trailer and upgraded our tractors used in the parks, all of which were budgeted.  We will continue to monitor our operational expenses as we complete 2022, but the staff has done a good job at controlling expenses in this inflationary environment.

At this point, we are projecting to finish the year operationally profitable, and will again exceed our budgeted operational net income budget.

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the financial report was accepted as presented. 
5.  PAYMENT OF BILLS

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the report of the payment of bills for the period ending October 31, 2022, was approved as presented. 
6.  BUSINESS

6.01a
LEASE TRANSACTIONS


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the assignments, cancellations, new leases, farm leases, mortgage consent and agreement cancellations, and mortgage consent and agreements were approved and execution by the proper officers of the MWCD authorized. 
6.01b
LEASES FEE SCHEDULE REVISIONS

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed revisions to the Fee Schedule, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved. 
6.02a
INVOICES PRIOR TO PURCHASE ORDERS

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, a “then and now” certificate for invoices received prior to processing of a purchase order, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was authorized.
6.02b
2022 LAND AND WATER CONSERVATION FUND GRANT APPLICATION

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, resolution of authorization, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.02c
2023 MARINE PATROL ASSISTANCE GRANT PROGRAM

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed assistance grant program, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.02d
CONTRACT--DebtBook

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed contract, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.02e
2023 PROPOSED BUDGET

On motion by Mr. Maupin, and seconded by Ms. Limbach, proposed 2023 budget, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 


6.03a
HUMAN RESOURCES SUMMARY


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, human resources activities, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.
6.03b
GROUP HEALTH PLAN REVIEW AND RENEWAL

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed renewal of employee group health plan, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.03c
WAGE ADJUSTMENTS--2023

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed wage increases, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.
6.03d
2022 EMPLOYEE INFLATIONARY ADJUSTMENT—ONE TIME PAYMENT

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Ms. Limbach, proposed one time payment, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.03e
SEASONAL AND VARIABLE EMPLOYEE STAFFING PLAN--2023

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed seasonal and variable staffing plan, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.
6.03f
RE-ORGANIZATION—ADMINISTRATON AND RECREATION DEPARTMENT

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed changes to position descriptions and organizational charts, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.
6.03g
PROPOSED NEW PERSONNEL POLICY—OCCASIONAL TELEWORK

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed new personnel policy, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.04a
CLENDENING RESERVIOR AMERICAN ELECTRIC POWER EASEMENT

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, the proposed permanent easement, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.04b
TAPPAN LAKE PARK WELCOME CENTER REQUEST TO BID AND AWARD

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed request to bid and award, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.04c
TAPPAN MARINA EMERGENCY GENERATOR PROJECT BID AND AWARDS RESULTS

No Board action required.
6.04d
PLEASANT HILL LAKE PARK AMENITY AND ACTIVITY AREA REQUEST TO BID AND AWARD

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed request to bid and award, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 
6.04e
ATWOOD LAKE PARK ACTIVITY CENTER RENOVATION REQUEST TO BID AND AWARD


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed request to bid and award, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved. 

6.05
 PROPOSED DOCKING DECAL RATES FOR 2023

On motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Mr. Maupin, proposed docking decal rates, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved. 
6.06
PROPOSED RATES FOR 2023

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed park and marina rates, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, were approved.

6.07
PWM GRANT PROGRAM | 2022/2023 RECOMMENDATIONS

On motion by Ms. Limbach, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed PWM grant funding, as recommended and set forth in the above memorandum, was approved.
6.08
MWCD STRATEGIC PLAN (2022-2027)

For discussion purposes only. This section was presented during the Public Participation session.

6.09
OTHER BUSINESS


None.
7.  REPORTS
7.01 UTICA ROYALTY REVENUE REPORT

Utica royalty revenue is currently generated by 103 producing wells at Clendening, Seneca, Dover, Piedmont, and Leesville Reservoirs.  A breakdown of the monthly royalty revenue can be seen on the attached page.


Utica royalties for October totaled $3.71M ($3,706,997.35) which was an approximate 32% decrease in month-over-month revenue from September ($5.46M).


Please see the attached Royalty Report Exhibit.

Royalty Report Exhibit copy is on file.

7.02 NATURAL RESOURCES AND LAND MANAGEMENT REPORT
· In early November the 2023 fishing tournament registration took place at the main office.  Multiple clubs were able to register and schedule their tournaments.  Initially there are over 200 tournament requests for 2023, with the expectation that more will trickle in throughout the year. 

· Staff attended the pre-drill meeting with Encino at the Addy well pad at Tappan.  This pad will be the initial development under the recently executed lease for Tappan.  Multiple representatives were present to give an overview and timeline of operations and answer any questions.  Follow-up communications will take place throughout the operational phase of the project.

· A short-term water supply agreement was executed with Encino in early November as a back-up source for their operations near Atwood.  This is the same location as the board approved agreement from June of 2022.

· A fence line agreement was recently completed at Tappan.

· Property boundary marking and signage has started and will continue throughout the winter months.

· Hunting season is upon us, and staff has been fielding calls for questions and requests for maps and access for our public hunting lands.
7.03 ENGINEERING REPORT
Master Plan Implementation AND RECREATION IMPROVEMENT (Ongoing)

Projects in Design

· Clendening Marina Building and Site Improvements

· Clendening Cabins and Water Plant

· Leesville North Fork WWTP and Sewer Improvements

· Pleasant Hill – Area G Amenities

· Seneca Lake – Parkside Beach Amenities

· Seneca Lake - Marina Point Splashpad

· Tappan Lake – Beach Concession / Restroom Upgrade

Projects Under Construction 

· Charles Mill Sites Lake Lift Station Generator: Underground conduit has been installed.  Concrete generator pad is formed and ready to pour.  Substantial completion scheduled for April 2023.

· Charles Mill Park Lift Station Generator: Underground conduit has been installed.  Concrete generator pad and bollards have been poured.  Electrical equipment and generator delivery is expected during first quarter 2023. Substantial completion scheduled for April 2023.

· Clendening WWTP and Sewer Improvements- Project is out for bid.

· Piedmont Reynolds Road Launch Ramp Parking:   Asphalt paving is complete.  Underground electrical conduit has been installed, although the light poles are on backorder. Work continues on the boardwalk leading to the new fishing pier.   Substantial completion has been extended to November 17, 2022, for completion of the boardwalk.  Light poles and the new CXT restroom are expected to be delivered early next year.

· Pleasant Hill Park Main Lift Station Generator:  Site work is scheduled to begin mid-November with substantial completion scheduled for April 2023.
· Seneca Marina Lift Station Generator: The concrete generator pad and chain link fence are scheduled to be installed late November.  Substantial completion is scheduled for April 2023.
· Seneca Lake Parkside Road Improvements:  Paving work on the trail should be completed in the next month.
· Tappan Marina Concrete Steps:  Tappan Marina Concrete Steps:  Steps have been poured.  Waiting on handrail installation.

· Tappan Marina Building Backup Generator:  Contract was awarded.  Preconstruction meeting will take place shortly.
DREDGING AND SHORELINE (ongoing)

Dredging Program
· Design is nearly complete for Leesville Glens Cottage Area Dredging & Shoreline Stabilization project.  This excavation type dredging project, which also includes approximately 140 feet of shoreline stabilization, will be out for bid in November.  The project is scheduled to be completed during this winter’s annual drawdown.

Shoreline Program  
· Charles Mill Yacht Point and Sites Lake Cottage Area Shoreline:  Project is complete.
· Tappan Lake East Shore / West Shore Cottage Area Shoreline: This 6,550-foot shoreline project will be out for bid in November.  The project is scheduled for construction during this winter’s annual drawdown. 

· Atwood Lake – Arrowhead Cottage Area: Design is being done by MWCD staff for this 300-foot project at the east end of the Arrowhead Cottage Area.  The project is scheduled for construction during this winter’s annual drawdown.

· Leesville Lake South Fork Marina: Design is being done by MWCD staff for this 500-foot project at the South Fork Marina.  This project is scheduled for construction by the MWCD heavy equipment crew during this winter’s annual drawdown.g)
U.S. ARMY CORPS OF ENGINEERS PROJECTS/PROGRAMS (ongoing)

Zoar Levee

· Substantial project completion has been reached with minor items to be wrapped up in the next few months.

Magnolia Levee

· The Project Partnership Agreement (PPA) is under review by USACE.  
7.04 CONSERVATION REPORT

Conservation Partners

USACE: Conservation continues to work in coordination with USACE Water Quality Operations Center on providing assistance for the deployment, maintenance and retrieval of their monitoring buoys and sensors at our reservoirs. 

Conservation was also notified of a small algal bloom visible near the dam at Tappan Lake on 11/2 by USACE maintenance personnel. The bloom was < 1 acre in size and dissipating. This was positively identified as a cyanobacteria (Cylindrospermopsin spp.). Subsequent toxin tests revealed levels below recreational thresholds at the dam and the beach. No bloom was detected at the beach and no postings were necessary. 

WMAO: Conservation, along with Engineering, was able to attend the 51st Watershed Management Association of Ohio conference in Columbus. As part of that organization, we were also able to host a luncheon and thank you for our lake volunteers (CLAMs) at the Atwood welcome center on 10/24. This group consists of cottage lessees from across the District that provide valuable water quality data in the summer months. 

AmeriCorps: On 11/4 MWCD hosted an AmeriCorps “Day of Service” event at Tappan Lake. Working with Rural Action, 15 volunteers were able to remove 2 truckloads of trash from along Rt. 250. Volunteers we also able to clean up and make more storage space available at the former Buxton property near Tappan Lake.  

An AmeriCorps supervisor applicant has accepted our offer. We are finalizing paperwork and a start date. This person will work with many MWCD departments to coordinate volunteer efforts.   

Ongoing Conservation Projects

· Working with Legal on the Coshocton Forest MOU review with ODNR-Mineral Resources before planning and construction phases. 

· Working with Engineering and Recreation on developing the roles, responsibilities, and position description for a Sustain Coordinator. 

· Continue with our waste assessment at our parks and will be submitting a request for OEPA funds to purchase two compactor/ bailers for shrinkwrap plastic at our marinas before a February deadline.  

· Working with Engineering on plans that will add to or restructure PWM funds that more closely align with the conservation goals outlined in the strategic plan.  

· Continue academic partners support- summarizing 2022 activities and developing plans for 2023 field season. 

7.05
RECREATION REPORT
Marinas Report

· Meeting held with Tappan Volunteer Fire Department and Executive Director to discuss update on the building across the street from the Tappan Marina.

· Small projects being done in 2022 offseason for leased marinas to gear up for the 2023 season.  Tree trimming, shoreline stabilization, and public launch ramp improvements to name a few.
· Budget and project meetings with Marina Managers to prepare for the 2023 season continue to be held with staff.
Parks Report

· Facility lighting audit was done by all parks to inventory LED conversions done in the District over the years. 
· Budget and project meetings with Park Managers to prepare for the 2023 season continue to be held with staff.
· Site visit to Appleseed to discuss potential for glamping locations was had with internal staff.  EDG consultants have been retained to assist in a Market Impact Analysis for glamping in the District.  Other unique camping opportunities such as RV rentals (2 campers) are being finalized for 2023 season at Atwood with General RV.

· “Safety in the Parks” – Ranger retention/recruitment continue to be a high priority within the department.  Two scholarships for Buckeye Career Center students interested in Law Enforcement will be in the budget for the 2023 season.  Safety Committee will have their first meeting in December 2022.

· Construction of the Quarry Trail at Clendening was a success with more than half the trail completed with an anticipated Spring 2023 opening.  Pump track discussions continue with staff for Tappan Park.  Meeting held with Buckeye Trail Association to discuss future projects including an updated MWCD Trails Blueprint and Appalachian Community Grant opportunity.

· Master Plan Phase II – Internal meetings continue to discuss Tappan, Charles Mill, and Atwood amenities for 2024 along with continued discussions on Seneca and Pleasant Hill for 2023.  
7.06
MARKETING/COMMUNICATIONS REPORT
Ongoing/ Upcoming Projects

· Updates to website/ social media
· Marketing/ advertising for 2023
· All-employee Meetings for strategic planning
· Black Friday promotion
· OPRA: Leadership Summit (November 15-16)
· Brimstone Racing
· General RV Rental Camper Sponsorship
· Tourism Ohio co-op campaign for 2023
Outreach Coordinator Projects

· Annual Report
· Development Advisory Committee
· Litter campaign
· Lakeviews
2022 Community Presentations/ OUTREACH
· January 13: Cambridge, OH – Cambridge Lion’s Club: General Overview of MWCD
· February 15: Dennison, OH – OMEGA Quarterly Meeting: MWCD Overview 
· February: Athens, OH – Ohio University Environmental Lecture: MWCD, Oil & Gas (Butler)
· March 1: Dover, OH – Dover/New Philadelphia Kiwanis Club: MWCD Overview
· March 2: New Philadelphia, OH – Buckeye Career Center Career Carnival
· March 4: (Virtual) NE District Auditors Presentation: Maintenance Assessment 
· March 25: Canton, OH – Utica Green Upstream & Midstream Conference (Butler/Janssen)  
· April 5: Scio, OH – ODOT Construction kick-off at Tappan Marina 
· April 20: Louisville, OH – Louisville Rotary: Conservation Overview
· April 26: New Philadelphia, OH – Cub Scout Meeting: What is a Watershed
· May 3: New Philadelphia, OH – Schoenbrunn 250th Anniversary Celebration (booth)
· May 6: (Virtual) – Association of State Dam Safety Officials: What I’ve Seen: Dam Safety Stories and Lessons Learned from the Field. (Slogar, panelist)
· May 11: Columbus, OH – Ohio Tourism Day at the Statehouse (booth)
· May 11: Dennison, OH – Claymont Intermediate School Career Fair 

· May 19: Zanesville, OH – Zanesville Daybreak Rotary – Creation of the MWCD Presentation 

· July 28: St. Clairsville, OH – St. Clairsville Sunrise Rotary – General MWCD: Piedmont and Seneca Updates

· July 29: Senecaville, OH – Eastern Ohio Development Alliance Meeting – MWCD Overview and Seneca Updates 

· August 12: Woodsfield, Monroe County, OH – County Auditors Association of Ohio Southeast District – Maintenance Assessment

· August 24: Mansfield, OH – The Ohio State University Mansfield – Career Fair

· September 8: Carrollton, OH – Watershed Leaders (OWLs) Conference – MWCD General Overview

· September 17: Coshocton, Ohio – SWCD Watershed Tour – General MWCD Overview at Wills Creek Dam

· September 30: New Philadelphia, OH – Kent State University Tuscarawas Career Day

· October 5: West Porstmouth, OH – OMEGA: Appalacia Forward – Trails update/ Coshocton Forest (Dylan Sayre)

· October 6: Ohio River Basin Consortium for Research and Education annual conference - Key Note Speaker (Craig Butler)

· October 11: Dover, OH – First Federal Community Bank – Booth at employee health fair 

· November 2: Dover, Tuscarawas County, Ohio - East Central Ohio Forestry Association – MWCD General Overview and Intro to MWCD Forestry Program

· November 4: AmeriCorps – Tappan Lake, Harrison County, Ohio – MWCD General Overview 

· November 9: Columbus, OH – Water Managers Association of Ohio (WMAO) – Connecting Recreation to Water Conservation 

Publications in October
· Compass Magazine
· Ohio Magazine
· Travel Host Magazine
Digital in OCTOBER 
· Compass Magazine
· Newsymom.com (weekly e-blasts March – October)
Radio in OCTOBER
· WJER (Tusc County)
· WTUZ (Tusc County)
TELEVISION/ STREAMING IN OCTOBER
· Streaming: Cleveland, Columbus, Pittsburgh
PARTNERSHIPS IN OCTOBER
· Ohio Sportsman Radio show sponsor
· WJER Outdoor Minute Sponsor
INTERVIEWS IN OCTOBER
· October 7, 2022 – Times Reporter – Drawdown schedule/ projects
· November 1, 2022 – WJER Radio – Drawdown schedule, 40% off camping promo, Craig’s appointment to OU Board of Trustees
E-blasts in OCTOBER
· October 27, 2022: Camp at a MWCD campground and save 40% off the monthly camping fee!
Press Releases in OCTOBER
· October 6, 2022: MWCD Announces Lake Drawdown Schedule and Projects
· October 19, 2022: MWCD Deputy Chief Graduates from USACE Leadership Development Program
· October 27, 2022: MWCD Receives Statewide Marketing Awards
Website and Social Media Analytics
	October 2022
	Website (Pageviews vs LY)
	Website (Pageviews vs Last Month)
	Facebook
(followers)
	Instagram

	MWCD
	7,874 (+2.63%)
	10,926 (-27.93%)
	6,196
	503

	Atwood 
	5,728 (-6.8%)
	9,477 (-39.56%)
	13,166
	1253

	Charles Mill 
	2,175 (-8.96%)
	3,587 (-39.36%)
	4,714
	948

	Clendening 
	461 (-10.66%)
	704 (-34.52%)
	1,894
	108

	Piedmont 
	629 (-25.30%)
	1,059 (-40.6%)
	5,506
	181

	Pleasant Hill
	4,185 (-17.94%)
	8,161 (-48.72%)
	16,539
	1484

	Seneca Marina
	406 (-16.63%)
	965 (-57.93%)
	1,181
	628

	Seneca Park 
	2,122 (-29.29%)
	3,976 (-46.63%)
	12,222
	628

	Tappan 
	3,295 (-9.53%)
	4,860 (-32.20%)
	12,474
	974


Board Affiliations

· Ohio Travel Association
· Tuscarawas County Convention and Visitors Bureau
· Cambridge/Guernsey County Visitor Convention Bureau
· Ohio Parks and Recreation Association
· Conference Committee
· Dennison Railroad Depot Museum
7.07 IMMINENT OR PENDING LITIGATION

None.
8.  SUBDISTRICTS
8.01
PAYMENT OF BILLS – CHIPPEWA SUBDISTRICT

On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the report of the payment of bills for the period ending October 31, 2022, for the Chippewa Subdistrict, were approved as presented. (Copy on file)
8.02
2023 PROPOSED BUDGET – CHIPPEWA SUBDISTRICT


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, proposed 2023 budget, for the Chippewa Subdistrict, were approved as presented. (Copy on file)
9. EXECUTIVE SESSION


On motion by Mr. Maupin, seconded by Mr. Gresh, the Board of Directors entered into executive session at 2:07 pm to discuss matters related to ORC §121.22 (G) (1), (2), and (3) matters of discipline. On roll call: Mr. Gresh-yes; Ms. Limbach-yes; Mr. Maupin-yes; and Mr. Moorehead-yes. The executive session ended at 3:08 pm.
10.  ADJOURN

There being no further business, on motion by Mr. Gresh, seconded by Ms. Limbach, the meeting of the Board of Directors was adjourned. The next regularly scheduled meeting is Friday, December 16, 2022, at 9:00 a.m., at Kent State University Tuscarawas.
11.30.2022, jlc
Approved 12.16.2022

